VILLAGE OF CORONA

BOARD OF TRUSTEES

Regular Meeting

May 15, 2009

5:30 PM

A Regular Meeting of the Corona Village Council was held on May 15, 2009 at 5:30 P.M. at Corona Village Hall, Corona, New Mexico.

PRESENT:

Mayor Hignight

COUNCIL MEMBERS:

Kimberlee Smith

Sherrill Bradford
Terri Racher
EMPLOYEES:

Janet Verna

Turner Wilson 

VISITORS:

See attached list.

ABSENT:

Samuel Seely
The Mayor called the meeting to order.

Pledge of Allegiance

FIRST ON THE AGENDA
Approval of Purchase Requisitions and Review of Purchase Vouchers

The Mayor stated there were no Purchase Requisitions to approve.

The Mayor asked if there were any questions regarding the Purchase Voucher List.
The Mayor stated the Fire Department had several invoices for new equipment that would be reimbursed by the federal grant.

Councilor Racher asked if the invoice for Lone Mountain Contracting was the final pay request.

The Clerk confirmed it was the final pay request for Lone Mountain Contracting.

Councilor Bradford asked if the invoice for Lincoln County Solid Waste Authority was for April hauling.

The Mayor confirmed the invoice was for April hauling.

There were no other questions from the Council regarding the Purchase Vouchers.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Minutes
The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Minutes.

Councilor Bradford made a motion to approve the Minutes from the Special Meeting on April 28, 2009.
Councilor Racher seconded the motion.

The Mayor asked if there were any comments or corrections.

No corrections were sited.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.
Councilor Bradford:  For 

Councilor Racher:   For    
Councilor Smith:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Ordinance #09-02 Regarding Natural Gas Operating Surcharge

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Ordinance.
Councilor Racher made a motion to approve Ordinance #09-02 regarding Natural Gas Operating Surcharge.

Councilor Smith seconded the motion.
The Mayor asked if there were any questions.

Councilor Bradford asked if there were any changes to the Basic Service Fee.
The Mayor stated there were no changes to the Basic Service Fee.

The Mayor reviewed the previous discussion of Ordinance #09-02.  He reviewed the rate agreement recently made with British Petroleum for next winter.  The rate came in at $1.00 less than last winter.  

The Mayor explained the natural gas revenues had fallen short during the past winter.  He stated by raising the Operating Surcharge by $1.00, additional revenues would be collected, and the overall rate for customers next winter would remain the same as last winter.
The Mayor called the vote.
Councilor Racher asked the Clerk if anyone had commented on the Ordinance.

The Clerk stated she had not received any comments regarding the Ordinance.
The Clerk called the roll.
Councilor Racher: For 

Councilor Bradford:  For
Councilor Smith:  For  
None Opposed.

Motion Passed

NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Approval of Ordinance #09-03 Regarding Fair Housing

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Ordinance.

The Mayor stated the approval of the Fair Housing Ordinance was an annual formality in order to qualify for Federal Funding.

Councilor Bradford made a motion to approve Ordinance #09-03 regarding Fair Housing.

Councilor Racher seconded the motion.  
The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.
Councilor Smith: For 
Councilor Bradford:  For  
Councilor Racher:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion and Approval of Posting for Ordinance #09-04 Regarding Fees for New Water Service Connections

The Mayor stated the current fee was $250.00, and the current cost of installing a new meter was much higher than $250.00.  He also stated the rates were not competitive with the amounts other municipalities were charging for a new service.  

Discussion followed regarding waving the fee for the Rachers due to all the services they had provided to the Village over the past several years.
The Councilors excluding Councilor Racher were in consensus of waiving the fee for the Rachers.

The Mayor stated the proposed ordinance raised the residential fee from $250.00 to $500.00 and the commercial fee from $500.00 to $1000.00. 

Councilor Racher asked for clarification of a residential meter and commercial meter.

Mr. Wilson stated the difference was the size of the meter set.  He stated a commercial meter was 1” or larger and a residential meter was 5/8”.   

Councilor Bradford asked what fee would be charged to turn on an existing meter not currently being used.
The Mayor stated only a $5.00 turn-on fee would be charged.  He went on to clarify the new rates were only for new meter service installations.

Councilor Racher questioned the wording which stated “the minimum service charge would be billed monthly for one year.” 

Discussion followed regarding billing of the minimum service charge for one year.

The Clerk stated the use of “minimum service charge” was out of date since the previous ordinances did not separate a Service Fee from the Minimum Usage amount.

It was decided to leave the wording as is and   to change “monthly minimum service charge” to “monthly basic service fee”.

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Ordinance.
Councilor Bradford made a motion to approve the posting of Ordinance #09-04 regarding Fees for New Water Service Connections.
Councilor Racher seconded the motion.
The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.  
Councilor Bradford:   For
Councilor Racher:   For
Councilor Smith:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion and Approval of Posting for Ordinance #09-05 Regarding Fees for New Natural Gas Connections

The Mayor stated the current fee was $400.00 and the current cost of installing a new natural gas meter was much higher than $400.00. 

Mr. Wilson stated the Village would have to hire a licensed plumber to complete the work plus supply the new meter.

The Mayor stated the current fee didn’t even cover the current cost of a new meter.  

The Mayor stated the proposed ordinance raised the residential fee from $400.00 to $750.00 and the commercial fee from $600.00 to $1250.00. 

The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Ordinance.

Councilor Racher made a motion to approve the posting of Ordinance #09-05 regarding Fees for New Natural Gas Connections. 
Councilor Smith seconded the motion.

Councilor Racher commented on the fees not being changed since 2001.
The Mayor confirmed the fees had not been changed since 2001.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.
Councilor Bradford:  For 

Councilor Racher:  For     

Councilor Smith:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Discussion and Approval of Posting for Ordinance #09-06 Regarding Water Rates

The Mayor explained the need to raise the water rates in reference to the 2009-2010  Proposed Budget.

The Mayor proposed an overall 10% increase in the water rates;   the service fee to be raised by $1.00 and the progressive usage levels be raised by 25 cents to 35 cents per category. 
The Mayor referred to the problem of the water rates not being changed for 15 years up until three years ago.  Each year they had raised the rates a moderate amount in order to gradually bring the revenues to where they need to be. 

The Mayor stated the goal of management was to add additional users on to the system so the cost of operations could be spread among more users.

The Mayor stated the proposed rate increase would achieve a balanced budget in the Water Fund.

The Mayor again referenced the Proposed Budget.
The Mayor asked for a motion to approve the Ordinance. 

Councilor Bradford also proposed a change in the tanker fill wording by adding “gallons” after thousand and replacing “payment” with “per load”.

The Mayor agreed the changes better clarified the tanker fill rate.

Councilor Bradford also suggested changing Section 8 by removing “that services a residence or structure” so it would simply read “All accounts having Water Service shall have Trash Service.”
The Mayor agreed with the corrections.

Councilor Bradford made a motion to approve the posting of Ordinance #09-06 regarding Water Rates.

Councilor Smith seconded the motion.
The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.
Councilor Smith:  For  
Councilor Racher:   For
Councilor Bradford:  For
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA

Public Works Update- Turner Wilson

Councilor Bradford complimented Mr. Wilson on the success of the Liaison Meeting.
Gas System:   
Mr. Wilson reported the liaison meeting had gone well on April 5, 2009.  Mr. Wilson reported he had also presented a “staff training” the previous week.  He stated he had reviewed the plan with the employees to familiarize them with the emergency procedures.  
Mr. Wilson stated there were several violations that still need to be solved.  He reported several of the items involved El Paso Natural Gas.  He stated he was not sure if he would be able to solve the problem due to El Paso not fully cooperating.  Mr. Wilson stated other small gas companies were experiencing the same problems with El Paso.  He thought the PRC would eventually have to overlook the issue since El Paso was federally regulated, and they did not have jurisdiction over the federal regulations.

Discussion followed regarding the discrepancies between inspectors.
Water System:  
Mr. Wilson reported in anticipation of a large amount of seasonal water use, he was working on adjusting the chlorinator at the Red Cloud well house.  He stated he was having some problems with the chlorine injector pump, and he had decided to order a new pump that would better service the system.

Discussion followed regarding the performance of the chlorine injectors when well #8 was being used vs. the different needs for when well #7 was being used. 
Mr. Wilson reported the iron filtration system was working well, although there had been small amounts of brown water due to water velocity issues.

Mr. Wilson reported he had reduced the filtration backwash time from 17 minutes using 12,000 gallons to only 8 minutes using 4800 gallons.

The Mayor asked Turner to collect a backwash water sample for Allen Bolinger from Smith Engineering Company.  He stated Mr. Bolinger wanted to have the sample analyzed, and he had projected the backwash water could be recycled successfully at a cost of only $5,000.00.

Mr. Wilson reported the Sanitary Survey had gone well.  He had not heard back yet from NMED, but he was expecting there would be no violations.

Mr. Wilson reported the Huey Lane Water Line was progressing slowly.  The Public Works staff was currently crossing the main natural gas line.  
Discussion followed regarding the old railroad wooden pipeline from Bonita Lake.  
Mr. Wilson reported there would still be a lot of work to complete (flushing, sanitizing, and setting meters) before the new services could be connected.
Wastewater:  
Mr. Wilson reported Cone Construction was working on moving their equipment out of Corona, and all that was left for them to do was to supervise the subcontractor at the athletic field.   
Mr. Wilson reported Arromode would be in Corona on Tuesday, May 19, 2009 to inspect the initialization of the wastewater treatment plant. He stated anyone interested was invited to attend the walk through.
Solid Waste:  
Mr. Wilson stated he wanted to discuss the Solid Waste System with the Council.  He expressed his concerns regarding the amount of trash that was being brought to the compactors, the recycling areas and the public works yard.  
Discussion followed regarding what to do with the growing amount of trash and future thoughts on how to manage the labor that would be needed.

Councilor Bradford asked what had happened to the handicapped dumpster.
Mr. Wilson stated he had put the handicapped dumpster inside the yard since it was no longer being used.

The Clerk asked the Council if they wanted a flyer put in the next utility bill clarifying the Solid Waste System.
The Mayor directed the Clerk to enclose an educational flyer in the next utility bill.
NEXT ON THE AGENDA
Discussion Items from the Mayor
1.  The Mayor stated he would be attending the Governor’s Meeting in Carrizozo on Monday May 18, 2009 regarding Stimulus Funding.  The Mayor asked if any Council members wanted to attend. 
2. The Mayor stated Tom Stewart, County Manager, had hosted a public meeting at the Corona Village Hall regarding long term hospital plans for Lincoln County.                 The Mayor stated he was the only person in attendance.
3. The Mayor stated he attended a stimulus funding meeting at the Hubbard Museum in Ruidoso Downs, and he had not acquired any additional information worth reporting. 

4. The Mayor reported he and the Clerk would be attending the Water Trust Board Meeting on May 21, 2009 in Santa Fe.
5. The Mayor reported a new process similar to “rhino lining” for truck beds was being used to permanently refurbish water storage tanks at $4.00 to $5.00 per sq ft.  He stated he was interested in getting more information on the process.
6. The Mayor stated a copy of the Proposed Budget was at each Councilor’s seat, and stated it would be on the agenda for the next meeting.  
NEXT ON THE AGENDA
Adjournment
Councilor Smith made a motion to adjourn.

Councilor Racher seconded the motion.

The Mayor called the vote.

The Clerk called the roll.
Councilor Racher:  For
Councilor Bradford:  For
Councilor Smith:  For  
None Opposed.

Motion Passed.
Approved

__________________________




          ___________

William E. Hignight, Mayor






Date

___________________________




          _____________

Janet L. Verna, Clerk/Treasurer





Date   

